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COMMUNITY ACADEMY OF PHILADELPHIA 
Minutes of a Meeting 

of the Board of Directors 
Held September 21, 2020 

A meeting of the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of Community Academy of 
Philadelphia, a Pennsylvania Charter School, a Pennsylvania non-profit corporation (the 
“School”), was held by videoconference on Monday, September 21, 2020.  The following Board 
members were present at the meeting:  John M. Fitzsimmons, MD, MBA, Chair of the Board; 
Wendy Williams, MSW, Vice Chair of the Board; Frank Viola, Jr., MA, MPA, Board Treasurer; 
Marangeli Osoria, BS; Guy Calcerano, MBA; Jesus Vasquez, BS-MIS; Candido Silva, Jr.; 
Stephanie Hernandez, Esq.; TiRease Holmes, MS and MBA (who joined the meeting after it 
commenced); and ex officio, non-voting Board member, Joseph H. G. Proietta, President and Chief 
Executive Officer (“CEO”) of the School.  Also present at the meeting were Alberta P. O’Brien, 
EdD, Principal and Deputy CEO; Elizabeth McCluskey, EdD, Chief Academic Officer; Aykema 
Mabery-Austin, MBA, Chief Financial Officer; John Proietta, BBA, Deputy CEO of Non-
Academic Operations; Kianna Acebeo, BS, Executive Assistant to the CEO; Michael Whisman, 
accountant with Charter Choices, Inc.; Joseph Martin, financial analyst with Charter Choices, Inc.; 
and Maria Granholm, Esq. of Duane Morris LLP.  Board member Jose Gomez, MS was absent 
from the meeting. 

Having met a quorum, Dr. Fitzsimmons called the meeting to order at 4:01 p.m. 

As the first order of business, Dr. Fitzsimmons called for a review of the attached minutes 
from the regularly scheduled meeting of the Board held on May 18, 2020, and the attached 
minutes from the special, emergency meeting of the Board held on August 6, 2020.  The Board 
reviewed and discussed the draft minutes.  Thereafter, upon a motion that was duly made and 
seconded, the minutes from the meetings of the Board held on May 18, 2020 and August 6, 2020, 
respectively, were unanimously approved.  The Board directed that the minutes be placed in the 
School’s minute book. 

Second, Dr. Fitzsimmons asked if there were any speakers who wished to address the 
Board and there were none.  

Third, Dr. Fitzsimmons informed the Board that the three (3)-year Board terms of each 
Messrs. Calcerano and Mr. Vasquez were expiring and Mr. Vasquez was up for re-election to the 
Board.  Dr. Fitzsimmons explained that Mr. Calcerano was offered the opportunity to stand for re-
election but declined such offer.  Mr. Calcerano thanked the Board for the opportunity to serve, 
said a few words regarding his choice not to stand for re-election and conveyed his best wishes to 
the School and the Board.  Dr. Fitzsimmons, on behalf of the Board, thanked Mr. Calcerano for 
his years of service.  Mr. Calcerano left the meeting at 4:06 p.m.  Given Mr. Calcerano’s decision 
not to stand for re-election, the Board agreed that the proposed Resolution No. 2, relating to the 
re-election of Mr. Calcerano, which was included in the Board materials for the meeting, should 
be withdrawn.  Following a brief discussion and a motion duly made and seconded, the Board, 
with the exception of Mr. Vasquez, who abstained from the vote, approved by roll call vote, 
Resolution No. 1 attached hereto, nominating and electing Mr. Vasquez for a new three (3)-year 
Board term.   
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Fourth, Dr. Fitzsimmons called for each member of the Board and each officer or 
employee of the School present at the Board meeting to review and affirm the attached Oath of 
Office.  Mr. Joseph Proietta read the Oath of Office aloud to all present.  Thereafter, each 
member of the Board and each officer present at the meeting and identified on the attached Oath 
of Office verbally affirmed such Oath of Office. 

Fifth, Dr. Fitzsimmons called for the election of Board officers.  The Board nominated Dr. 
Fitzsimmons for re-election as Chair of the Board, Ms. Williams for re-election as Vice Chair of 
the Board, Mr. Viola for re-election as Treasurer of the Board, Dr. O’Brien for election as ex-
officio Secretary of the Board and Ms. Acabeo for re-election as Assistant Secretary of the Board, 
each for a term of one (1) year.  There being no further nominations, a discussion of such 
nominations ensued.  Ms. Holmes joined the meeting during such discussions, at 4:09 p.m.  Dr. 
Fitzsimmons explained to the Board that, as discussed at prior Board meetings, he had planned not 
to stand for re-election as Chair of the Board at this meeting; however, given the challenges facing 
the School and the Board due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, he would be willing to continue 
to serve as Chair of the Board, if re-elected, but would plan to resign from such Board officer in 
February, or thereafter, at which time the Vice Chair of the Board would become Chair, and the 
Vice Chair position would become vacant.  Dr. Fitzsimmons confirmed that he plans to remain a 
member of the Board even after stepping down as Chair of the Board.  Mr. Viola also discussed 
his intentions to step down as Treasurer, but assured the Board that, if re-elected, he would be 
willing to continue to serve in such position as long as necessary to ensure a smooth transition, but 
with a preference to transition in one of the next several Board meetings.  Following such 
discussion, upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board approved Resolution No. 3 
attached hereto related to the nomination and election of a full slate of Board officers, by roll-call 
vote, with each individual nominated and elected abstaining with respect to the nomination and 
election of himself or herself, as applicable. 

Sixth, Dr. Fitzsimmons called for the annual election of the President and CEO of the 
School.  The Board nominated Dr. O’Brien to serve as President and CEO beginning November 
1, 2020, immediately following Mr. Joseph Proietta’s retirement as President and CEO, which will 
be effective October 31, 2020.  The Board briefly discussed the nomination and matters related to 
President and CEO succession planning and the proposed Employment Agreement between the 
School and Dr. O’Brien, which agreement was provided to the Board in advance of the meeting.  
Following such discussion, Dr. Fitzsimmons reviewed with the Board Resolution No. 4 attached 
hereto related to the foregoing.  The Board requested that such resolution be revised to include 
approval of the Employment Agreement.  Thereafter, upon a motion duly made and seconded, the 
Board approved Resolution No. 4, as revised, by roll-call vote. 

Seventh, Dr. Fitzsimmons requested an Accountant/Business Office update.  Mr. Whisman 
first reported to the Board that the School’s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended 
June 30, 2020 were underway and that no material issues were anticipated in connection with such 
audit.  Next, Mr. Whisman directed the Board to the attached unaudited financial statements for 
the two (2) month period ended August 31, 2020 and noted that such financial statements had been 
previously reviewed and discussed at a meeting of the Finance Committee.  Mr. Whisman 
reviewed with the Board the School’s Balance Sheet at August 31, 2020, compared to June 30, 
2020 (unaudited) and reported that the School’s cash increased from $9,435,601 at June 30, 2020 
to $10,604,426 at August 31, 2020.  Mr. Whisman further reported that current liabilities decreased 
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from $1,863,207 at June 30, 2020 to $1,243,590 at August 31, 2020, primarily as a result of 
payment of accrued payroll and other accrued expenses over the months of July and August. 

Eighth, Mrs. Mabery-Austin reviewed with the Board the attached proposed revised 
budget for fiscal year 2020-2021 (the “Revised Budget”).  Mrs. Mabery-Austin reviewed a number 
of differences between the Revised Budget and the budget approved at the last Board meeting, 
including changes to revenues from the School District of Philadelphia (the “School District”) due 
to a reduction in the number of students and an increase in per student allotment from the School 
District, changes to revenues and expenses related to the School’s smaller lunch program resulting 
from classes being largely virtual and allocation of amounts received by the School under the 
CARES Act (including a new health and safety grant).  Mr. Viola noted the inclusion of a reserve 
balance in the Revised Budget, and explained that such reserve balance was viewed by the 
Financial Committee as necessary and appropriate given the uncertain financial impact of the 
ongoing COVID-19 pandemic on the School.  The Board discussed, and asked questions 
regarding, the Revised Budget and acknowledged that the Revised Budget may need to be further 
revised as the school year proceeds given the financial uncertainty resulting from the ongoing 
COVID-19 pandemic.  Following such discussions, upon a motion duly made and seconded, the 
attached Resolution No. 5, related to the Revised Budget, was unanimously approved by roll-call 
vote. 

Ninth, Mrs. Mabery-Austin reviewed with the Board the Form 990 for the School for the 
year beginning July 1, 2018 and ended June 30, 2019 to be filed with the Internal Revenue Service, 
a copy of which was provided to Board members for review in advance of the Board meeting.  
Mrs. Mabery-Austin advised that the Form 990 was reviewed and discussed by the Finance 
Committee in advance of the meeting.  After a brief discussion regarding the Form 990, upon a 
motion that was duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously adopted Resolution No. 6 
attached hereto, regarding the Form 990 and filing thereof. 

Tenth, Mrs. Mabery-Austin reviewed with the Board the attached Resolution No. 7 
regarding renewing the School’s $1,000,000 line of credit with PNC.  The Board discussed the 
terms of, and costs associated with, the renewal of such line of credit.  Following such discussion, 
upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board approved Resolution No. 7 by roll-call vote. 

Eleventh, Dr. Fitzsimmons requested an update from the CEO and Deputy CEO.  Mr. 
Joseph Proietta asked Dr. O’Brien, as the current Deputy CEO and incoming CEO, to provide such 
an update.  Dr. O’Brien first reviewed with the Board a report reflecting new hires and separated 
employees since May 18, 2020.  The Board discussed the basis for such separations and new hires 
and to what extent such employee changes were due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.  The 
Board suggested that the chart be expanded for future Board meetings to include employee 
promotions.   

Next, Dr. O’Brien provided the Board with an overview regarding the School’s operations 
thus far for the 2020-2021 school year, including the combination of virtual and in-person 
instruction that is being provided to students, additional support being provided to special 
education students, how often students and employees are physically present in the School’s 
building and the status of the School’s enrollment.  Dr. O’Brien reviewed the attached enrollment 
summary, separated by grade, with the Board, noting that the School currently has 1,094 students 
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on its waitlist.  The Board discussed and asked questions regarding enrollment, and acknowledged 
that the School’s waitlist is a positive indicator of the quality of education the School provides. 

Dr. O’Brien next informed the Board that two (2) research studies are being conducted at 
the School, with student involvement – one (1) is a study being conducted by an employee for a 
thesis for a master’s degree, and relates to nutrition and injury prevention, and the other is a study 
being conducted by an employee for a dissertation for a doctorate degree and relates to challenges 
associated with a virtual learning for students with learning disabilities.  Dr. O’Brien confirmed to 
the Board that the appropriate consent forms and other documentation for such studies have been 
obtained.  The Board discussed the studies, including how such studies were being conducted 
(virtually versus in-person), and whether the School would be named in such studies. 

Next, Dr. O’Brien presented to the Board Resolution No. 8 attached hereto regarding the 
promotion of two (2) employees to High School Principal and Elementary School Principal.  Dr. 
O’Brien also reviewed with the Board an organizational chart, which was updated to reflect such 
promotions and other changes for the 2020-2021 school year.  Following a brief discussion of the 
resolution and the updated organizational chart, upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board 
approved Resolution No. 8 by roll-call vote. 

Twelfth, Dr. Fitsimmons asked for an update from the Deputy CEO of Non-Academic 
Operations.  Mr. John Proietta, in his capacity as such, reviewed with the Board the attached 
updated Three Year Capital Plan for the 2020-2021 school year through the 2022-2023 school year 
(the “Capital Plan”).  Mr. John Proietta provided an overview of the Capital Plan and provided 
details regarding recent capital expenditures and issues in connection with a recent shipment of 
computers for student use.  Following a brief discussion regarding the foregoing, Mr. John Proietta 
presented to the Board Resolution No. 9 attached hereto regarding the appointment of the School’s 
Security Captain as School Safety and Security Coordinator.  The Board discussed the proposed 
appointment, including the experience of the candidate and the responsibilities and salary 
adjustment associated with such appointment.  Thereafter, upon a motion duly made and seconded, 
the Board unanimously approved Resolution No. 9. 

Thirteenth, Dr. Fitzsimmons asked for the Chief Academic Officer’s report.  Dr. 
McCluskey reviewed the attached academic update with the Board.  Dr. McCluskey first updated 
the Board regarding professional development and student engagement efforts and initiatives, 
including upcoming professional development days and a new online professional development 
resource for teachers.  Next, Dr. McCluskey discussed with the Board the recommendation that 
the senior project graduation requirement be eliminated for the 2020-2021 school year.  The Board 
discussed the recommendation at length, including whether a less demanding graduation 
requirement could be required in the event that the School returns to in-person classes, which 
project would develop research and oral skills similar to those required for the traditionally 
required senior project.  Dr. McCluskey agreed to consider, and discuss with the appropriate 
teachers, potential alternatives to the senior project, and whether such an alternative project would 
be realistic in light of the unusual challenges facing teachers and students this school year.  
Following such discussion, upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board approved 
Resolution No. 11 attached hereto, by roll-call vote.  Dr. McCluskey then provided the Board 
with an update regarding state assessment and rating systems, including reminding the Board that, 
due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and school closures, standardized testing, including the 
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PSSA for grades 3-8 and Keystone Exams for 9-11, has been cancelled for the spring.  Dr. 
McCluskey discussed with the Board the effects of such cancelled testing on certain state and local 
evaluations, reports and indices that are usually provided to the School to measure both the 
School’s and its students’ progress.  Mr. Viola left the meeting during such discussion, at 5:15 
p.m.

Next, Dr. McCluskey provided the Board with an update regarding proposed new courses 
of study reflected in Resolution No. 12 attached hereto.  The Board briefly discussed the proposed 
new courses and, following a motion duly made and seconded, the Board approved Resolution No. 
12 by roll-call vote.  Dr. McCluskey next provided the Board with an update regarding new 
textbook series reflected in Resolution No. 13 attached hereto.  The Board briefly discussed the 
new textbook series, and access to such textbooks.  Thereafter, upon a motion duly made and 
seconded, the Board approved Resolution No. 13 by roll-call vote.  Dr. McCluskey then reviewed 
with the Board proposed revisions to the previously Board-adopted Student Records Management 
and Retention Policy, in accordance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act.  The 
Board, upon a motion duly made and seconded, approved Resolution No. 10 attached hereto, 
adopting such revised policy. 

Fourteenth, Dr. Fitzsimmons asked whether there was any new business to come before 
the Board.  Dr. Fitzsimmons started the discussion of new business by reviewing with the Board a 
request by Mr. Joseph Proietta, the School’s current CEO, for the School to agree to pay Mr. Joseph 
Proietta’s health insurance premiums pursuant to COBRA for the balance of the 2020-2021 school 
year, following his retirement effective October 31, 2020.  After a discussion among the Board 
regarding such request, upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously agreed to 
such request in recognition of Mr. Joseph Proietta’s decades of service to the School.  

Next, Mr. Candido asked whether there was any update regarding how parents are coping 
with the largely virtual nature of the School’s classes currently.  Dr. O’Brien provided insight 
regarding input received from parents regarding virtual learning, including parents’ desire for 
virtual learning options even when the School resumes in-person classes.  Ms. Osoria, who has a 
child enrolled in the School, provided additional insight from a parent perspective, noting various 
steps the School has taken to keep her child engaged and learning.  The Board also discussed 
various events that had occurred virtually since the last Board meeting, including a virtual 
graduation last spring and a virtual back to school night more recently, and discussed the School’s 
plans with respect to the postponed celebration of the School’s 40th anniversary. 

Next, Mr. Joseph Proietta directed the Board’s attention to the attached proposed Board 
meeting schedule for the 2020-2021 school year.  After review and a brief discussion by the Board, 
upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously approved the Board meeting 
schedule. 

There being no further business to come before the Board, upon a motion duly made and 
seconded the Board unanimously approved the adjournment of the meeting as of 5:37 p.m. 




























































































































































































































































